

Scientific history, biogeography, and biological traits predict presence of cryptic or overlooked species

Abigail E Cahill, Emese Meglécz, Anne Chenuil

▶ To cite this version:

Abigail E Cahill, Emese Meglécz, Anne Chenuil. Scientific history, biogeography, and biological traits predict presence of cryptic or overlooked species. Biological Reviews, In press, 10.1111/brv.13034. hal-04327610

HAL Id: hal-04327610 https://amu.hal.science/hal-04327610

Submitted on 6 Dec 2023

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Distributed under a Creative Commons Attribution - NonCommercial 4.0 International License

1

Scientific history, biogeography, and biological traits predict presence of cryptic or overlooked species

Abigail E. Cahill¹, Emese Meglécz² and Anne Chenuil^{2,*}

¹Biology Department, Albion College, 611 East Porter St., Albion, MI 49224, USA

²Aix Marseille Univ, Avignon Univ, CNRS, IRD, IMBE, Station Marine d'Endoume, Chemin de la Batterie des Lions, Marseille 13007, France

ABSTRACT

Genetic data show that many nominal species are composed of more than one biological species, and thus contain cryptic species in the broad sense (including overlooked species). When ignored, cryptic species generate confusion which, beyond biodiversity or vulnerability underestimation, blurs our understanding of ecological and evolutionary processes and may impact the soundness of decisions in conservation or medicine. However, very few hypotheses have been tested about factors that predispose a taxon to contain cryptic or overlooked species. To fill this gap, we surveyed the literature on free-living marine metazoans and built two data sets, one of 187,603 nominal species and another of 83 classes or phyla, to test several hypotheses, correcting for sequence data availability, taxon size and phylogenetic relatedness. We found a strong effect of scientific history: the probability of a taxon containing cryptic species was highest for the earliest described species and varied among time periods potentially consistently with an influence of prevailing scientific theories. The probability of cryptic species being present was also increased for species with large distribution ranges. They were more frequent in the north polar and south polar zones, contradicting previous predictions of more cryptic species in the tropics, and supporting the hypothesis that many cryptic species diverged recently. The number of cryptic species varied among classes, with an excess in hydrozoans and polychaetes, and a deficit in actinopterygians, for example, but precise class ranking was relatively sensitive to the statistical model used. For all models, biological traits, rather than phylum, appeared responsible for the variation among classes: there were fewer cryptic species than expected in classes with hard skeletons (perhaps because they provide good characters for taxonomy) and image-forming vision (in which selection against heterospecific mating may enhance morphological divergence), and more in classes with internal fertilisation. We estimate that among marine free-living metazoans, several thousand additional cryptic species complexes could be identified as more sequence data become available. The factors identified as important for marine animal cryptic species are likely important for other biomes and taxa and should aid many areas in biology that rely on accurate species identification.

Key words: cryptic species, taxonomy history, distribution range, latitude, hard skeleton, vision, fertilisation, marine, Metazoa.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	.2
II.	Methods	.4
	(1) Cryptic species data set and literature survey	4
	(2) Data sets derived from public databases	4
	(a) Nominal species data set and analyses	4
	(b) Class-level data set and analyses	6
III.	Results	. 7
	(1) Factors influencing the probability of CS within a nominal species	7

^{*} Author for correspondence (Tel.: +33 (0)6 84 08 01 88; E-mail: anne.chenuil@imbe.fr).

Biological Reviews (2023) 000–000 © 2023 The Authors. *Biological Reviews* published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.

Abigail E. Cahill and others

	(2) Effect of biological factors on the number of CS cases in a class	10
IV.	Discussion	.11
	(1) Some animal classes have more chances than others of having CS	11
	(2) Large distribution ranges are associated with CS	12
	(3) CS are in excess at the poles, not in the tropics	12
	(4) Scientific history matters	12
	(5) Some biological traits are associated with variations in CS abundance between classes	13
V.	Conclusions	.14
VI.	Acknowledgements	.14
VII.	Data availability statement	.14
VIII.	References	.14
IX.	Supporting information	.16

I. INTRODUCTION

Cryptic species (CS) are reproductively isolated groups belonging to the same nominal species, often because of a lack of morphological differences between them (Struck et al., 2018). There are two types of CS: CS sensu stricto (CS ss), where there are truly no morphological differences between CS, and pseudo-CS, representing overlooked species (Collins & Cruickshank, 2014), where reproductively isolated groups share a nominal species, even though there are morphological differences between the groups (Chenuil et al., 2019). Although it is often important to distinguish between cases of CS ss and pseudo-CS (e.g. understanding of evolutionary phenomena leading to one or the other, such as natural selection on morphological features), in other cases it is not practical (e.g. assessing the extent to which biodiversity estimates are wrong, or for biological monitoring which may require non-experts to identify species rapidly in the field). In addition, establishing an absence of morphological differences depends on the characters studied, the instruments available and the methods used, so it can be very difficult to conclude whether a taxon contains CS ss. We therefore use CS to refer to both cases herein, unless otherwise stated.

CS are being identified at an increasing rate due to the use of genetic markers (Knowlton, 1993, 2000; Struck et al., 2018). Several articles have argued that the identification of CS could dramatically change global biodiversity estimates (Adams et al., 2014; Li & Wiens, 2022), improve connectivity estimates (Hubert et al., 2012; Pante et al., 2015; Cerca, Purschke & Struck, 2018; Sheets, Warner & Palumbi, 2018) and shed light on evolutionary processes (Struck et al., 2018; Chenuil et al., 2019), for example by correcting diversification rate estimates (Faurby, Eiserhardt & Svenning, 2016; Utami et al., 2022). Unidentified CS often directly impact agriculture, medicine (Pérez Ponce de León & Nadler, 2010) and assessments of ecosystem vulnerability (Chenuil et al., 2019). Knowlton (1993) conducted a large-scale review of marine CS. Many CS were morphologically or ecologically differentiated, so CS often reflected lack of precision in morphospecies definition (i.e. they were overlooked species or pseudo-CS). She argued that the abundance of marine CS related to the difficulty of accessing this habitat, and predicted

that organisms relying on chemical cues for mating were more likely to contain CS than those relying on visual cues. The focus on CS was later extended to non-marine organisms (Bickford *et al.*, 2007). Although an early quantitative analysis emphasised the generality of CS presence across taxa and regions (Pfenninger & Schwenk, 2007), this data set revealed a difference of two orders of magnitude in the frequency of CS among metazoan taxa (Trontelj & Fišer, 2009). This was confirmed by Pérez-Ponce de Leon & Poulin (2016) who highlighted that well-studied groups also contained CS. Poulin & Pérez-Ponce de León (2017) refuted the hypothesis that the number of CS per species complex was higher for parasites than free-living organisms, but they found a higher number for freshwater than marine, and to a lesser extent terrestrial, taxa.

Struck *et al.* (2018) discussed the difficulty of correctly inferring the presence of CS and found that many of the 606 papers surveyed did not contain sufficient data to identify CS (e.g. to establish reproductive isolation). Fiser, Robinson & Malard (2018) reviewed 120 amphipod papers and found that CS were generally not recently diverged, suggesting that natural selection (niche conservatism or parallelism) may be responsible. Chenuil *et al.* (2019) proposed a framework to guide the study of CS and detailed how to detect and classify CS and identify their multiple causes, which may relate to human taxonomic activity (species definition) and ecoevolutionary processes (natural selection, or neutral polymorphism allowed by high effective population sizes).

Despite these reviews, and with the exception of Poulin & Pérez-Ponce de León (2017), no hypotheses have been statistically tested to explain which features are associated with CS abundance. This question is timely since ecologists, evolutionists, biogeographers and biodiversity managers all need to know how many species have been overlooked. Overlooking CS may lead to inaccurate estimates of community diversity, or of distribution range or abundance within a species (Chenuil *et al.*, 2019; Muir *et al.*, 2022). Identifying high-level patterns of CS presence will allow researchers and managers to predict where one might find cases of CS and how biased biodiversity data are (e.g. Shin & Allmon, 2023).

CS could be caused by three types of factors (Chenuil *et al.*, 2019): (*i*) the quality of the taxonomic work for species delineation and description; (*ii*) recent divergence among

sister species; and (iii) eco-evolutionary processes like natural selection or genetic drift for example. These factors led us to choose candidate variables that are likely to influence the probability of the presence of CS in a nominal species, or their abundance within a taxonomic class (Table 1). First, the quality of taxonomic work depends on the technologies available when the species was described or on the presence of suitable morphological characters in the taxon. This may be especially true for genitalia, which are known to be related reproduction and thus reproductive differences. to Conversely organisms with external fertilisation often rely on chemical cues for conspecific mating, potentially providing fewer characters for taxonomy and leading to more CS (Knowlton, 1993). In the absence of clear morphological differences, and when CS are in allopatry and controlled crosses are not feasible, molecular tools are the only solution to establish reproductive isolation. The generalisation of simple molecular tools and universal markers, beginning in the 1980s, may have contributed to a reduction in the number of CS among nominal species described during the last few decades. Additionally, the nature of the prevailing theory of living organisms may influence taxonomists due to differences in geographical distribution range, niche width and morphology expected within a species. Second, recent speciation may explain morphological similarity and thus the presence of CS (particularly CS ss). Third, eco-evolutionary processes like stabilising natural selection, but also genetic drift (neutral models) could lead to CS ss or pseudo-CS. This category is potentially very broad; we chose to investigate the specific hypothesis that natural selection to avoid hybridization may accelerate morphological differentiation among sister species that rely on visual cues to mate, so fewer CS 1469185x, 0, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.11 11/brv.13034 by Cochrane France, Wiley Online Library on [06/12/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/terms-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

may be expected in classes with image-forming vision (Mayr, 1963; Bickford *et al.*, 2007).

To test these associations and to search for global predictors of CS using variables that are available for many metazoan species, we performed a systematic survey of free-living marine metazoan CS from the literature and identified 977 taxa containing CS. Crossing these data with other publicly available information described in Section II.2, we built two data sets: one containing information on geography, taxonomic variables and sequencing effort in nominal species, and the other containing biological traits compiled at the taxonomic-class level. We tested our predictions using generalised linear models (GLMs) or generalised estimating equation models (GEEs) correcting for phylogenetic relatedness and considering whether nucleotide sequence data were available or not.

To test our predictions related to the timing and quality of taxonomic work, we obtained the year of species description for marine metazoan species, as well as distribution range data when possible. At the class level, we gathered information on the presence of a hard skeleton and external genitalia because they can provide morphological characters for taxonomy, as well as fertilisation mode (internal or external). Relating to recent speciation, and since quaternary glaciations triggered recent speciation, we compared latitudinal regions that were differentially affected by glaciation (CLIMAP, 1981). We also investigated whether large genera were associated with CS, given that genera with many species may reflect high recent diversification rates. Lastly, we used class-level data to test the hypothesis that organisms with image-forming vision have fewer CS. We specify that, although stabilising selection on morphology, or convergence, is often hypothesised to explain particular CS cases,

Table 1. Possible causes of cryptic species (CS) (rows; derived from *a priori* hypotheses as described in Section I and Chenuil *et al.*, 2019) and variables used in this study related to the potential causes (columns; see Section II.2). An 'x' indicates that a particular variable is related to a potential cause of CS. Our results are summarised in this table using significance indicators.

	Nominal species data set			Class-level data set				
	Latitude zone	Year	Genus size	Distribution range	Hard skeleton	Vision	Fertilisation	External genitalia
Quality of taxonomic work								
Theory of evolution		х		х				
Morphological diagnosis constrai	nts:							
- technological		х						
- taxon morphology					х			х
Difficult to assess reproductive iso	olation:							
- absence of molecular tools		Refuted						
Recent speciation	х		х					
Eco-evolutionary process								
Selection against hybridization						х	х	х
Level of significance	NA	***	n.s.	***	**/*	*/n.s.#	*/*	n.s./n.s.

The effect of the different variables was tested on the probability of presence of CS in a nominal species (left four variables) or on CS abundance in a taxonomic class (right four biological variables). Statistical significance determined by the current study (see Section III): ***, P < 0.001; **, P < 0.05; #, P < 0.05; #, P < 0.01; n.s., not significant. Significance values before/after the '/' symbol correspond to models without and with phylogenetic correction, respectively. The hypothesis that an absence of molecular tools when species were described led to more CS cases was refuted, since early-described species have more sequence data available (see Table 3, Fig. S2).

Biological Reviews (2023) 000-000 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

this cannot be tested at the meta-analysis level with the present data.

II. METHODS

(1) Cryptic species data set and literature survey

Our literature search was conducted using Web of Science, surveying articles published through the end of 2020. We used key words pertaining to marine metazoan species, journals that publish marine research, CS, and both genetic and morphological or other phenotypic data. The full set of key words can be found in the online Supporting Information, Appendix S1. Additionally, we performed a search in Web of Science to identify all studies published through the end of 2020 that cited Knowlton (1993) or Knowlton (2000). These records were combined and duplicates were removed; we then scanned the abstracts to remove papers that did not identify CS in marine metazoans. Papers whose abstracts were unclear were read in full to determine if the study should be included or not (Fig. 1). We chose to focus our study on free-living marine metazoan species (both sessile and mobile animals), eliminating studies on algae and parasites.

After removal of duplicates, filtering and abstract screening, the initial list of 2757 distinct scientific articles was screened for relevance. The remaining 1522 studies were read in full to determine if they provided information on free-living marine metazoan CS. 1155 suitable articles were identified, corresponding to 977 distinct taxa which were ultimately retained for statistical analyses (Fig. 1). We generally did not re-evaluate the authors' original conclusions about species status (i.e. whether CS were present or not) except for some cases where we split multiple CS complexes within a genus after careful reading of the article and analysing phylogenetic relationships (see Section III). As a rule, we tried to be conservative to avoid overestimating the number of CS (Leaché *et al.*, 2019; Chan *et al.*, 2022).

Many papers identified more than one nominal species with CS. When we could clearly identify two (or more) different nominal species containing CS within a single genus based on a single paper, we entered these CS separately into our data set. When this was not possible, CS were entered into our database as part of a genus. Species that were reported as CS in more than one paper were only retained once in the database. The full CS data set is available as File S1 in the permanent repository (see Section VII or IX).

(2) Data sets derived from public databases

We constructed two data sets (nominal species data set and class-level data set) using publicly available databases and our CS data set, then used them to test hypotheses about CS. We used basic R tools unless specified otherwise. Species names were standardised and updated among all data sets based on the *World Register of Marine Species* database (WoRMS) which contains information on both accepted and unaccepted names (Costello *et al.*, 2013). The main variables and statistical analyses are detailed below and summarised in Appendix S2.

(a) Nominal species data set and analyses

This data set was built to test whether geographical and taxonomic variables or sequencing effort influenced the probability of CS being present. We first created a data set of all



Fig. 1. Workflow used to build the three data sets. Files S1–S3 are available in a permanent data repository (see Section VII or IX). The 'nominal species' and the 'class-level' data sets were used for statistical analyses. Numbers of observations are indicated by bold black numbers. The variables used in statistical analyses are listed on the right of each data set panel (information collected) with the variable to be explained in bold. CS, cryptic species; mt, mitochondrial.

Biological Reviews (2023) 000-000 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

marine metazoan nominal species by filtering the WoRMS database (January 2021 version). We retained species in Animalia, with taxonomic status 'accepted', and flagged as 'extant' and 'marine'. We eliminated the following entirely parasitic taxa: Acanthocephala (phylum), Dicyemida (phylum), Neodermata (superclass in the phylum Platyhelminthes), Myxozoa (class in the phylum Cnidaria) and Tantulocarida (class in the phylum Arthropoda). We computed genus size (i.e. number of congeners) for each species based on this filtered list.

We then queried *NCBI GenBank* (https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/) using a custom-designed Perl script (available in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX) to find, for each species in the filtered WoRMS list, the number of nucleotide sequences and the number of mitochondrial sequences present in GenBank (NCBI) published before the end of 2020. To evaluate the availability of genetic data for each species, we transformed the sequence counts to Boolean variables 'ncbi' (= presence of nuclear nucleotide sequence data in NCBI), 'mito' (= presence of mitochondrial nucleotide sequence data in NCBI), and 'mitonuc' (= presence of both nuclear and mitochondrial sequence data in NCBI) which were 'true' when there was at least one DNA sequence available (or for 'mitonuc', one nuclear and one mitochondrial sequence). This reduction was appropriate because identical sequences are seldom submitted more than once to GenBank even if they are sequenced from several different individuals. Therefore, species with CS may have more unique sequences in NCBI than those without CS which could lead to circularity. We also built a categorical variable for the type of nucleotide sequences available for a species (none, nuclear only, mitochondrial only, both types).

We computed genus size: the number of nominal species in our final data set for each genus. We extracted the year of species description from the WoRMS database field 'scientificNameAuthorship' which had fewer missing data than the field 'yearPublishedIn'.

To obtain geographical information, we searched the Ocean Biodiversity Information System (OBIS) (www.obis.org) using the R package robis (Provoost & Bosch, 2017). We divided the globe into five latitudinal zones: North Polar (90° N – 66.5° N), North Temperate (23.5° N–66.5° N), Tropical (23.5° N–23.5° S), South Temperate (23.5° S–66.5° S), and South Polar (66.5° S–90° S). We queried OBIS to see if each nominal species occurred

within each zone (presence/absence only). To control for differences in study effort among species, we rarefied the distribution range data: we retained only species with occurrences from at least 100 distinct sites in OBIS, with random sampling of 100 sites when more were available, to compute distribution ranges. We extracted the ranges of latitude and longitude (as the maximum minus the minimum) and used the convex hull estimator for distribution range using the package GeoRange (Boyle, 2017). The convex hull estimator does not exclude land between sampling sites and therefore may overestimate marine range sizes. Although the rarefaction procedure will preferentially remove species with smaller distribution ranges, it was necessary for conservative distribution range comparisons: indeed, species with CS generally had many more sites reported in OBIS before rarefaction (median number of sites 157 versus 6 for species without CS, the average numbers of sites being 8.5-fold higher with CS). This higher number of sites (which may be partly due to higher study effort, not only to broader distribution) may artificially inflate the mean distribution range of species with CS, which was about sevenfold larger than species without CS before rarefaction. Since this ratio is much lower after rarefaction (see Section III.1), it can be considered a conservative estimate since species with lower distribution ranges were preferentially removed.

We completed the data set with the presence of CS (present in our CS data set: yes/no). The full nominal species data set contained 187,603 nominal species described before 2021, with presence in each latitude zone for 53% of these, and distribution ranges for only 7.23% (13,560 species) (Fig. 1). Nine species with CS were not included in the nominal species data set because we did not find an accepted name in WoRMS (April 2020 version) or the accepted name in WoRMS did not correspond to any entry (as 'scientificName') with an 'accepted' status. Therefore, there are 832 nominal species with CS in the nominal species data set (File S2 in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX) but 841 in our survey (File S1 in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX) (Fig. 1). We did not reintegrate these species by manually correcting our WoRMS database subset for fear of biasing the data, since their particular taxonomic status may reflect that they were under revision and may no longer be considered as CS.

We used logistic regression to model the probability that CS would be detected within a nominal species (Boolean

Table 2. Nominal species counts according to presence of cryptic species (CS) and NCBI nucleotide sequences.

	No sequence data	Nuclear only	Mitochondrial only	Nuclear and mitochondrial	Total with sequence data in NCBI
Total (with and without reported CS)	149,450	3145	11,971	23,037	37,153
CS not reported	149,406	3,131	11,836	22,398	36,365
CS reported	44	14	135	639	788
% with CS/total	0.03	0.45	1.13	2.77	2.12

Biological Reviews (2023) 000-000 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

5

variable: 'has CS') using the following explanatory variables: a sequencing effort variable (type of sequence available in NCBI: ncbi, mito, mitonuc; see Table 2), a variable for time of species description (year or historical period), distribution range, and a taxonomic variable (phylum or 'phylum_class' which is a concatenation of phylum and class corresponding to the 83 taxa in the class-level data set; see Fig. 1 and Appendix S2). We chose time periods based on landmark publications by Darwin (1859), Mayr (1942), and Kimura (1979, 1983), which divided the study into four time periods (1759-1859; 1860-1942; 1943-1980; 1981-2020). We also performed our analyses for three periods, either removing Mayr's breakpoint (1942), or removing Kimura's breakpoint (1980) (see Appendix S2). We searched for the best model of logistic regression using the 'glm' function in R or the 'bestglm' function of the bestglm R package (McLeod, Xu & McLeod, 2020), which compared models including some or all of these explanatory variables. To determine the best model, we used the Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC), which is generally more conservative than the Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC) regarding the inclusion of additional explanatory variables. Model selection was also carried out without the geographic variables to include all nominal species, since a large percentage of species did not have geographic information in our data set (see above).

Since year of species description had a significant influence on the probability of the presence of CS, we used a method to find, without a priori expectations, the times when CS excess ('calibrated' by sequencing effort) changed, by grouping years into decades. For this, we computed the residuals of a logarithmic regression of the number of CS per decade (identity function, Poisson distribution, zero intercept) against the number of species with NCBI data. We detected changes in means for these residuals using the Bayesian change point method in the bcp package (Wang & Emerson, 2015). We also used this package to infer whether particular decades corresponded to a change in average species distribution ranges since changes in evolutionary biology theory may predispose authors to describing species with larger or smaller distribution ranges.

Using information from each study, we identified cases for which reproductive isolation among CS was established unambiguously, i.e. sympatric CS that were studied using codominant markers or several independent markers (Chenuil *et al.*, 2019), or cases with morphological, ecological or reproductive differentiation among CS (Folder D in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX), although further analyses of these factors were not carried out. This allowed us to check that our results were not biased by authors' decisions to report CS based on *a priori* hypotheses (e.g. on distribution ranges): we checked that significant variables identified in the best GLM model to explain CS presence remained significant when including as CS only unambiguous cases of reproductive isolation.

(b) Class-level data set and analyses

This additional data set was built with the aim of testing whether CS are more abundant in some groups due to their biological traits. Biological trait information was available at the class level, but was not reliable at the nominal species level, due to numerous possible exceptions and missing data. We collapsed the WoRMS species list to the class level, building a data set (class-level data set) of 83 marine metazoan taxa (Fig. 1). For phyla without classes, we considered the entire phylum. For each class (or phylum), we reported the number of nominal species containing CS based on our literature survey. For this variable, which is our dependent variable in subsequent analyses, we also included the 136 taxa containing CS which were not identified to the species level but for which we had their genus name. For each class (or phylum), we calculated the number of accepted extant marine species in WoRMS, mean genus size, and median year of description. Additionally, based on the NCBI data (see Section II.2.a), we calculated the number of species containing at least one nucleotide sequence in NCBI, the number of species containing at least one mitochondrial nucleotide sequence and the number of species with both nuclear and mitochondrial sequences. For this analysis by class, we used the April 2020 version of WoRMS (instead of January 2021, as for other analyses) because the newer version included the class Hexanauplia, which has since been invalidated. Hexanauplia united Copepoda (mobile species with image vision) with Thecostraca (sessile species without vision), and both taxa have since been rehabilitated to the class level; we included them as separate classes in our analysis.

Using Brusca, Moore & Shuster (2016), we added the following biological variables to the class-level data set: fertilisation mode (internal/external/both) or the related Boolean variable (internal fertilisation vs. external/both), presence of external genitalia (yes/no/both), presence of image-forming eyes, and the presence of a hard skeleton. These variables are generally fixed at the class level, but the inclusion of 'both' as an option allowed us to account for classes with a significant proportion of both internal and external fertilisers (e.g. within the class Gastropoda, phylum Mollusca), or both internal/external genitalia. We chose these variables based on *a priori* ideas of how scientists define different species and how species may be morphologically differentiated in the field.

To understand which variables influenced the number of nominal species with CS in a class, we used a twostep analysis. The first step consisted of fitting a GLM with a Poisson distribution and identity link function, of the number of CS cases in a class, with explanatory variables representing class size and effort in terms of DNA sequencing. The second step used the residuals of the first-step model, which represent the excess in CS cases after controlling for taxon size and study effort, and we investigated the effect of taxonomic or biological variables on these residuals. For this second step, we performed two distinct analyses. The first was a linear model analysis retaining all 83 classes or phyla; the second analysis corrected for phylogenetic relatedness among classes or phyla and was therefore restricted to the subset of 57 classes or phyla for which a timed phylogenetic tree was available. This second analysis had the advantage of accounting for phylogenetic relatedness but the disadvantage of a smaller sample size reducing statistical power.

For the first step, we hypothesised that the number of CS detected in a class depended on the availability and type of genetic data and taxon size. We thus computed distinct models to obtain the residuals (res0, res1, res1m, res1b, or res2, in File S5 in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX), which represent the excess of CS when class (or phylum) size and sequencing effort are accounted for. The first of these models (computing res()) was analogous to a model used in previous studies (Pfenninger & Schwenk, 2007; Trontelj & Fišer, 2009). The other models differed in the variables used to account for sequence data availability. Since results were very similar among the five residual types, we only present results for the model with residuals res1b which gave the best AIC. For this model, to obtain res1b, we fitted a Poisson regression with a null intercept and an identity link function, to explain the number of CS in a class or phylum, by the number of species for which both nuclear and mitochondrial sequences were available, and the number of species in the class. The residuals (res1b) were then compared among classes/phyla to identify taxa in which CS may be particularly prevalent and to assess a possible influence of biological traits. We used analyses of variance to compare linear models (based on BIC or AIC) with a single biological variable and with taxonomic variables (mean genus size, median vear of species description for the class, and phylum) to determine the extent to which variation in the residuals (excess of CS cases) could be explained (class-level data set, N = 83).

To perform statistical analyses correcting for phylogenetic relatedness among the 83 classes, we obtained a phylogenetic tree with dated divergence times from timetree.org (Kumar et al., 2017), containing 57 metazoan classes. Tips were pruned or renamed using the ape package (Paradis & Schliep, 2019) to harmonise taxonomic nomenclature between timetree.org and WoRMS without modifying topology or divergence times. We then filtered the data set so it contained only the 57 classes for which phylogenetic information was available using 'compar.gee' in the ape package (R). This function performs the comparative analysis using GEE (Paradis & Claude, 2002). This analysis incorporates a correlation matrix that specifies the dependence among observations, which is obtained from the phylogenetic tree. We used the residuals of the previous Poisson regression (res1b) to analyse the excess or deficit of CS with compar.gee (specifying a Gaussian distribution). We then tested each biological variable one by one in a linear model.

III. RESULTS

Our literature search yielded 1155 studies of free-living, marine metazoans corresponding to 977 CS complexes (see Fig. 1). The survey data set is available as File S1 in the permanent data repository (see Section VII or IX). 841 of these were identified as nominal species, although nine were then removed because they did not correspond to a valid 'scientificName' entry in WoRMS, resulting in a total of 832 nominal species. The remaining 136 CS complexes were reported only as genera, as we were not able to assign a species name to a CS complex. This occurred for instance when a study (often a molecular phylogenetics study) identified several divergent genetic groups contradicting the monophyly of at least two nominal species identified by their morphology.

Different molecular markers were used to delineate species (File S1, counted using File S4, both in folder C, data repository, see Section VII or IX). Out of the 977 distinct species complexes detected, 40.1% were characterised by both nuclear and mitochondrial data, 46.5% only by mitochondrial data, and 12.2% only by nuclear data. The remaining 1.1% were described by other methods such as RAPD. Allozymes were available in 12.2%, microsatellites in 4.2%, and SNPs or omics data in only 2.0% of cases.

96 studies detected several distinct complexes of CS, up to a maximum of 33, often in barcoding studies or phylogenetic studies [e.g. Carr et al. (2011) detected 33 CS in Polychaeta; Moura et al. (2018) detected at least 29 CS in Hydrozoa]. These papers represented 368 CS complexes out of 977. Some CS complexes appeared in up to seven validated studies included in our survey [e.g. the actinopterygian fish Mugil cephalus (seven studies), the anthozoan Actinia equina and the nematode Litoditis marina (six studies each)], although we ultimately removed these duplicated studies prior to statistical analysis. 609 papers identified only a single CS complex. Since barcoding or phylogenetic studies had lower sample sizes than population genetic or phylogeographic studies, we checked our analyses using only these 609 cases; our main conclusions were upheld. For each CS case, File S1 in the online data repository (see Section VII or IX) contains the number of distinct CS cases found in each paper and the number of articles describing CS in each taxon.

(1) Factors influencing the probability of CS within a nominal species

Our WoRMS subset contained 187,603 accepted free-living metazoan nominal species from 30 phyla and 83 classes, of which 832 (0.44%) displayed CS. When sequence data were present in NCBI for a nominal species, the probability that CS were reported increased (Table 2). From the 19.8% of species that had nucleotide sequences in NCBI (37,153), 2.12% displayed CS and the proportion reached 2.77% for species with both mitochondrial and nuclear sequences. However, 5.29% (44 nominal species) of the 832 taxa displaying CS had no sequence data in NCBI (Table 2), generally because these CS reports were based on allozymes or

microsatellites or because authors did not publish the nucleotide sequences. Geographical data were found for 99,614 species for which we could record presence in the five latitude zones, and distribution ranges were computed following rarefaction for the 13,560 species which occurred in at least 100 different sites in OBIS.

Species with reported CS had larger distribution ranges on average: 1.25-fold larger for latitudinal range, 1.34-fold for longitudinal range and 1.62-fold for the convex hull range estimate (Fig. 2, all three Wilcoxon rank-sum tests comparing species with CS and species without CS were highly significant, $P < 10^{-14}$).

Time of species description strongly impacted the probability of reported CS. Both the number of nominal species described per year and the proportion of CS detected (either based on all species or based only on species with sequence data) varied through time. The earliest-described species tend to have higher proportions of CS, but this proportion did not decrease regularly (Fig. 3A). Bayesian change point analysis on CS excess per decade (computed as residuals of a regression of number of species per decade against the number of species with sequence data) suggests that a decrease in probability of CS occurs for species described after 1841–1850 and that this decrease becomes amplified in later decades, thus after publication of Darwin (1859) (Fig. S1). In nearly all major phyla, species with CS tended to be described earlier (by 62 years, on average) (Fig. 3B).

Other parameters varied with time of species description (Fig. S2). In particular, the proportion of nominal species for which sequence data are available decreased regularly for species described between 1800 and 1920 and then stabilised after 1950, with possibly a slight increase for species described after 2000 (Fig. S2A). In addition, species described in the 20th century tend to have smaller distribution ranges, with these ranges decreasing regularly with year of description since *ca.* 1950 (Fig. S2C, Table S1). For average distribution ranges sizes, Bayesian change point analysis

detected a maximum and high probability of change (P = 0.8) after the decade 1921–1930, i.e. preceding the decade when Mayr (1942) was published (Fig. S3). Table 3 summarises the data for the four historical periods delimited by the major evolutionary biology publications Darwin (1859), Mayr (1942) and Kimura (1979, 1983). We investigated the differences between consecutive periods using GLM models explaining the probability of CS presence by both the presence of sequences in NCBI and historical period. We found a decrease in probability of CS for species described between 1756-1859 and 1860–1942 ('Darwinian transition': P < 0.001), between 1860–1942 and 1943–1980 ('Mayr transition'; P < 0.01) and, when considering only three longer periods (i.e. removing the Mayr breakpoint), there was a non-significant increase between 1860–1980 and 1981–2020 (P = 0.0713) (R script File S5, folder D, public repository, section VII or IX). When distribution range was included in the model, the Darwinian transition remained highly significant, but the Mayr transition was no longer significant.

According to the Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC), the best model to explain the probability that a nominal species contained CS included three variables, all highly significant: type of nucleotide sequence available (none, nuclear, mitochondrial or both) ($P < 10^{-15}$), distribution range (convex hull) ($P < 10^{-13}$), and year of species description $(P < 10^{-6})$. The taxonomic variables 'phylum_class' or 'phylum', when forced into the best model, were highly significant ($P < 10^{-15}$) but the BIC increased by 28% or 6% respectively, so these models were far from optimal. For comparison, the maximum BIC difference between all models involving one variable for sequencing effort (among three possible variables), one for distribution range (among three possibilities) and one for description time (among four possible variables) was only 1.4% (Table S2). 'Genus size' was not in the best models; when added, it had a positive although non-significant coefficient. Because geographic distribution ranges were not available for 92.8% of the species



Fig. 2. Distribution ranges based on presence of cryptic species (CS) (dark grey: FALSE, light grey: TRUE). Red circles indicate means, white rectangles indicate interquartile ranges, horizontal bars in rectangles indicate medians. (A) Latitudinal range (in degrees); (B) longitudinal range (in degrees); (C) convex hull range estimate (in square km).

Biological Reviews (2023) 000-000 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.



Fig. 3. Effect of time of species description on probability of cryptic species (CS) being present in a taxon. (A) Number of species described in each year for species with CS (light grey bars, $\mathcal{N} = 832$, left axis) or without CS (dark grey bars, $\mathcal{N} = 186,771$, right axis). Red dots represent the percentage of species containing CS among species which have sequence data in NCBI (N = 37,153), with the scale indicated by horizontal dashed red lines (lower line at 1%; upper line at 5%). (B) Boxplot of the year of description for nominal species with (light grey) and without (dark grey) reported CS, separated by phylum. Only phyla with more than 1000 nominal species and at least eight CS are shown. Phyla arranged in order of decreasing size in our data set. The lower (left) box limit is the first quartile of the distribution (Q1), the vertical line in the box is the median, the upper (right) box limit is the third quartile (Q3), the left-end of the line is [O1 - 1.5(O3 - O1)] and the right end of the line is [O3 + 1.5](Q3–Q1)], dots represent outliers.

following rarefaction, we also tested models without geographic variables and found the same overall results $(P < 10^{-15}$ for each of the two variables retained). Using the less-stringent AIC criterion instead of the BIC resulted in more variables in the best model. In addition to year of species description, distribution range and DNA sequence availability, period of species description (with three periods: 1756–1859, 1860–1942, and 1943–2020), and 'phylum' were retained. All these variables were highly significant $(P < 10^{-10})$ except 'year of species description' which was very significant (P < 0.01) and is obviously related to period of description.

We confirmed these results in analyses including only the 446 cases (54% of reported CS cases) for which reproductive isolation was unambiguously established. Year of species description $(P < 10^{-6})$ and type of sequence data available $(P < 10^{-15})$ remained highly significant predictors of CS presence, and distribution range became very significant (P = 0.0016). For species described during the 20th century, the correlation of distribution ranges with time of description (Fig. S2C) suggested a risk of collinearity, making it difficult to separate the effects of scientific history (date of description) and distribution range. However, variance inflation factors were lower than 1.02 (thus refuting collinearity), so we are confident that both year and distribution range independently influence the probability of the presence of CS (i.e. for a given distribution range, nominal species containing CS tended to be described earlier and for a given decade, they tended to have larger ranges, Fig. S4).

To investigate whether CS were more likely to occur in some latitudinal zones, we compared the proportions of CS, range sizes, and median year of description for each zone. The proportion of CS cases among species with sequence data was highest for species in the north polar zone (5.13%), followed by the south polar zone (3.57%), and lowest in the tropics (2.64%) (Table 4). Species from the north polar zone were described earlier (median description year 1872) and had the most abundant geographic data (45% of species had 100 sites or more in OBIS) yet distribution ranges were average; species from the south polar zone had the largest mean distribution range (92 million km², based on 655 species with rarefied data) (Table 4).

The proportion of CS was much higher among the 162 pan-polar species (i.e. species reported from both the south and north polar zones), with 11.1% of the species with data in NCBI reporting CS. This was approximately

Table 3. Summary statistics for the four historical periods chosen based on landmark publications Darwin (1859), Mayr (1942) and Kimura (1979, 1983).

Period	1756–1859	1860-1942	1943–1980	1981-2020
Number of nominal species (NS)	20,978	67,485	35,915	63,225
Number of NS with cryptic species (CS) (%)	388 (1.85%)	258 (0.38%)	54 (0.15%)	132(0.21%)
Number of NS in NCBI (%)	11,107 (52.95%)	14,105 (20.90%)	4,557 (12.69%)	8,384 (13.26%)
Number of NS with at least 100 sites in OBIS	6259	5670	1049	582
Number of NS in NCBI & with 100 sites in OBIS	5388	4074	652	338
Number of NS with CS in NCBI (%)	382 (3.44%)	240 (1.70%)	49(1.07%)	117 (1.39%)
Mean NS distribution range (million km^2)	51.85	51.67	33.47	18.81

NCBI, National Center for Biotechnology Information; OBIS, Ocean Biogeographic Information System.

Biological Reviews (2023) 000-000 © 2023 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

9

Table 4. Summary statistics for the five latitudinal zones of the Earth.

	North polar	North temperate	Tropical	South temperate	South polar
Number of nominal species (NS)	4145	48,166	56,847	32,269	3384
Number of NS containing cryptic species (CS) (%)	108 (2.61%)	609 (1.26%)	575 (1.01%)	418 (1.30%)	41 (1.21%)
Number of NS in NCBI (%)	2045 (49.3%)	19,778 (41.1%)	21,187 (37.3%)	11,917 (36.9%)	1063 (31.4%)
Number of NS with at least 100 sites in OBIS	1884 (45%)	10412 (22%)	9846 (17%)	7410 (23%)	655 (19%)
Mean distribution range (million km ²)	65.782	58.421	60.545	72.081	92.441
Median number of OBIS sites before rarefaction	89	15	11	18	22
Median description year	1872	1905	1913	1909	1914
Number of NS with CS in NCBI (%)	105 (5.13%)	588~(2.97%)	560~(2.64%)	405~(3.40%)	38~(3.57%)

NCBI, National Center for Biotechnology Information; OBIS, Ocean Biogeographic Information System.

We did not use rarefied data to allocate species to different latitudinal zones, thus we report median numbers of sites before rarefaction to compare coverage among zones.

five times the overall proportion found among metazoans (2.12%, or 2.42% when restricted to those with data in OBIS). Antitropical species (i.e. those present in Northern and Southern Hemisphere but not in the tropics; 1443 species) also have an increased proportion of CS (3.57% of their species in NCBI report CS) relative to that in all metazoans (see above), although a lesser extent than panpolar species.

(2) Effect of biological factors on the number of CS cases in a class

Our class-level data set was composed of 83 free-living taxa: 77 classes and 6 phyla which did not contain accepted taxonomic classes in WoRMS. Taxon size, number of species with sequences in NCBI, and number of species with mitochondrial DNA sequences, or with both nuclear and mitochondrial DNA sequences in NCBI, all had highly significant $(P < 10^{-15})$ effects on the number of CS reported. Among the five models that used taxon size and sequencing effort (see Section II.2.b) to predict the number of CS in a class, the best model (with the lowest AIC = 573.17, for the other four models AIC = 579.82-581.39) was a multiple regression using the number of nominal species and the number of species with both nuclear and mitochondrial sequences available in NCBI ($P < 10^{-10}$ and 10^{-15} for these explanatory variables, respectively). The ranking of classes based on the residuals from these models (and thus the 'excess CS' for a given research effort) depended slightly on the model (File S3 in the permanent data repository, see Section VII or IX) but the results of statistical analyses investigating which biological or taxonomic factors influenced the number of cases of CS were similar for all types of model used (see below).

We then analysed how the residuals of the best model were explained by biological traits, mean genus size, median year of species description, and phylum. When tested alone, phylum was not significant (although it was significant at P < 0.05 with the other types of residuals as dependent variables). In order to identify the variable that explained the most variation in the residuals, we sought the best model with a single explanatory variable (using *bestglm*). Phylum

explained the least variation [BIC = 193.7, an increase of59% compared with the best model and 48% compared with the second-worst model]. The best model included the presence of a hard skeleton (BIC = 125.5, P < 0.01, fewer CS in classes with hard skeletons), followed by image-forming vision (BIC = 128.15, P < 0.05, fewer CS in classes with image vision), then the Boolean variable 'internal fertilisation' (BIC = 128.4, P < 0.05, fewer CS in classes with internal fertilisation). Models including the following variables resulted in a higher BIC value than the null model (BIC = 128.5): fertilisation mode (internal/external/both; P < 0.05 despite its high BIC (BIC = 129.05), more CS in classes with both types of fertilisation), genus size (BIC = 132.7), median year of species description (BIC = 132.78), presence of external genitals (BIC = 132.96)and phylum (all non-significant). Assessment using the AIC criterion also identified the model containing phylum as the worst model.

In the analysis correcting for phylogenetic relatedness with the data set of 57 classes for which a dated phylogeny was available (Fig. 4), two biological factors remained significant as single variables: fertilisation mode (P < 0.05) and presence of a hard skeleton (P < 0.05). When the analysis was carried out with CS ss (i.e. for CS with no diagnostic morphological differences present), all results were similar except that there was weak evidence for an association between image-forming vision and CS presence (P = 0.0811). We also investigated whether the influence of biological traits, or mean genus size or median year of description depended on the type of study, confirming that analysis of CS from studies only finding a single CS complex did not affect the results. Similarly, using only CS with confirmed reproductive isolation did not change the conclusions of our statistical analyses. When contrasting classes with internal fertilisation against all other classes pooled together, the effect of fertilisation mode was not significant in the phylogenetically corrected analysis. For both data sets, models predicted an excess of CS for classes with both types of fertilisation, relative to classes with only internal fertilisation or, to a lesser extent, external fertilisation, and fewer CS for classes with hard skeletons or with imageforming vision.



Fig. 4. Phylogenetic tree (left) and heatmap (right) showing the results of statistical modelling for 57 classes for which a timed phylogenetic tree was available. Black silhouettes represent selected phyla (from top to bottom): Arthropoda, Tardigrada, Nematoda, Mollusca, Brachiopoda, Nemertea, Annelida, Rotifera, Bryozoa, Echinodermata, Hemichordata, Chaetognatha, Chordata, Cnidaria, Porifera. Heatmap colours: fertilisation type – blue = internal, red = external, white = both; presence of hard skeletal elements – blue = yes, red = no; presence of image-forming eyes – blue = yes, red = no; residuals of the generalised linear mixed model fitting the number of cryptic species (CS) in a class against number of species in a class with NCBI sequences – colours indicate $2 \times z$ -scores. Red indicates groups with more CS than expected, and blue indicates groups with fewer CS than expected. Letters in the residuals column indicate classes or phyla of particular interest, which are also highlighted with dotted lines. For these classes, the $2 \times z$ -score was greater than 0.9 or less than –1.4. Ac = Actinopterygii; As = Ascidiacea; C = Cephalopoda; H = Hydrozoa; M = Malacostraca; N = Nemertea; O = Ophiuroidea; P = Polychaeta; S = Scyphozoa.

IV. DISCUSSION

(1) Some animal classes have more chances than others of having CS

We identified 977 cases of CS in marine metazoans and combined this database with publicly available data on molecular sequencing effort, geographical information, and biological traits, to allow us to identify significant predictors of the presence of CS. A key aspect of our study was the use of NCBI data to correct for sequencing effort. Together with distribution range and year of description, type of nucleotide sequence available had an extremely significant effect on the presence of CS. Taxa with CS excesses or deficits differ from those identified in previous studies (Trontelj & Fišer, 2009; Perez-Ponce de Leon & Poulin, 2016). We found a highly significant effect of taxonomic group in the nominal species data set analyses, although class or phylum were not included in the best models, suggesting that we identified the variables responsible for a large part of these taxonomic differences. Our finding of substantial excess CS in Polychaeta confirms previous results for Annelida (Trontelj & Fišer, 2009; Nygren, 2014) and the observed deficit of CS in Actinopterygians confirms trends from a previous study not restricted to marine species (Trontelj & Fišer, 2009). However, we refute that Porifera also displays an excess of CS or that Cephalopoda displays a deficit (Trontelj & Fišer, 2009). Our second key innovation was the inclusion of geographical, scientific history, and biological variables in our models, which proved significant CS predictors. Although the precise ranking of classes based on the residuals (i.e. excess of CS after accounting for sequencing effort and taxon size) vary slightly with the model used (residuals in File S3, folder A, public repository, see

Section VII or IX), our main conclusions on the historical, geographical and biological factors influencing them are stable across our analyses.

(2) Large distribution ranges are associated with CS

Nominal species with CS had, on average, 1.62-fold larger convex hull distribution ranges than other species. Considering that rarefaction eliminated species with fewer than 100 reported sites, and that average and median site numbers (before rarefaction) were higher for species with CS (see Section II.2.*a*), this ratio may be an underestimate. We recognise that this may represent a publication artifact. First, scientists may be more willing to interpret the presence of divergent groups of haplotypes as CS when they know the species has a wide distribution. However, we also found that distribution range affects CS probability when considering only CS with unambiguous reproductive isolation. Second, species with larger distributions may have been the subject of phylogeographic or population genetic studies more often, and thus benefitted more from NCBI data (and thus CS detection) than others. However, distribution range and presence in NCBI were both considered in our models and their variance inflation factors were negligible, implying that the effect of distribution range on CS presence is unlikely to be a consequence of the availability of sequence data.

The larger distribution ranges in nominal species with CS (Fig. 2) apparently supports the suggestion of Knowlton (1993) that molecular studies usually reveal that 'cosmopolitan' species are species complexes. However, CS complexes often include sympatric biological species each of which have large distribution ranges (Nygren, 2014; Egea et al., 2016; Brasier et al., 2017; Castelin et al., 2017; Fiser et al., 2018; Moura et al., 2018). We therefore cannot rule out that species with large distribution ranges may be more likely to form CS, which could result from multiple potential mechanisms. (i) Large distribution ranges may reflect ecological success and such species may have higher rates of recent diversification (Chenuil et al., 2018), generating novel species that have diverged too recently to be morphologically differentiated. This is supported by a positive (although non-significant) influence of genus size on the probability of CS. (ii) Alternatively, species with large geographic distribution ranges will have larger effective population sizes (a measure that is important in evolutionary processes and is directly linked to genetic diversity). They may thus evolve diagnostic morphological differences more slowly under a neutral model of morphological evolution, due to their longer coalescence times (Egea et al., 2016; Chenuil et al., 2019) leading to CS. (iii) Processes such as allopatric speciation or adaptation to different climate regimes may be more important in species with large distribution ranges. (iv) This finding is also compatible with a selectively neutral hypothesis predicting that old species had more time to experience geographic speciation, compared to young species. Testing this will require species-level data on taxon age or time since divergence, which was beyond the scope of the present study. Future analyses of more detailed

characteristics of each CS case (e.g. morphology, allopatry or sympatry, ecology, number of CS in the complex) could shed light on some of these potential mechanisms.

(3) CS are in excess at the poles, not in the tropics

The proportions of CS per nominal species, even after accounting for study effort, are highest at the poles and lowest in the tropics (Table 4), contradicting the hypothesis that the tropics, as understudied zones of high biodiversity, will shelter more CS (Bickford *et al.*, 2007) and that extreme biomes like polar zones will have fewer CS (Adams et al., 2014). A higher proportion of CS in the polar zones could be explained by shorter divergence times among sister species, since these areas were highly impacted by Pleistocene glacial cycles that triggered recent speciation. Divergence time among sister species is indeed longer, and recent speciation rates lower, in the tropics (Schluter, 2016). This latitudinal pattern of CS prevalence suggests that the latitudinal diversity gradient, with species richness highest at low latitudes, may be less steep than is currently thought, and contrasts with a recent analysis based on terrestrial birds, which also included CS (Freeman & Pennell, 2021). As with explanations of distribution range, the evolutionary age of species and habitats will be valuable information to explain CS patterns across latitudes.

Simple explanations invoking only the concentration of taxonomists or molecular biology facilities in northern temperate zones are unlikely to explain the observed CS latitudinal pattern because the northern temperate zone has an intermediate CS proportion comparable to the southern temperate zone. However, the fact that on average, north polar species were described earlier, and south polar species have larger distribution ranges than species of other latitudes, suggests that additional analyses will be necessary to interpret the observed latitudinal patterns.

(4) Scientific history matters

Year of species description strongly affected the probability of a taxon having CS. To interpret this pattern, we first envisage a null hypothesis to explain the decrease in CS probability with shorter times since description (Fig. 3). Whatever the prevailing scientific views and technical tools available, the first species described might have been the most abundant ones because it is natural to start grouping the most abundant objects when sorting things. Abundant species tend to have broader distributions (Holt *et al.*, 1997; Gaston, Blackburn & Lawton, 1997) which increases the probability of CS presence. Another non-exclusive explanation is that early taxonomists had less-accurate tools available to describe species, leading to lumping of CS into a single nominal taxon, as well as a restricted view of Earth's biodiversity that might have assumed fewer species existed overall.

However, other factors may be at play because our analyses identified decreases in CS probability, corrected by sequencing effort, during the decades following the landmark publication of Darwin (1859) on natural selection (Fig. S1). The same method for average distribution ranges detected a decrease in distribution range both before and after the decades when Mayr (1942) was published (Fig. S3). In our comparison of four periods *a priori* defined by major evolutionary theories, we a found significant influence of two transitions on the excess of CS corrected by sequencing effort: a decrease in CS after Darwin (1859), a decrease after Mayr (1942), and a non-significant trend for an increase after Kimura (1979, 1983).

There are multiple possible explanations for this pattern. Early taxonomists did not consider species as evolving entities, regarding them as fixed until the early 19th century following Lamarck's theory of transformism (de Lamarck, 1809). Darwin's theory of evolution, relying on speciation via adaptation to different habitats, perhaps led taxonomists to recognise that species were restricted to particular environments, and thereby reduced the extent of species lumping. The smaller decrease in proportion of described species containing CS after Mayr (1942) may be explained by his argument for geographical isolation leading to divergence among populations, and the temporal coincidence of the observed decrease in distribution range decrease supports this view (Table 3). Furthermore, when including distribution ranges in the model, the Mayr transition no longer affected the probability of CS presence, suggesting that this decrease in CS was explained by distribution range decrease alone. Although we initially assumed that Mayr (1942)'s influence may have caused a decrease in distribution ranges of species described thereafter, the strongest decrease in decadal average distribution range in fact preceded Mayr (1942). This suggests instead that an increased number of geographically restricted species described may have influenced Mayr's understanding of life history and speciation. Although the availability of molecular markers in recent times should contribute to a greater correspondence between nominal species and biological species, the probability of having CS appears to have increased slightly for species described after 1980, particularly since 2000 (Fig. S2A). However, contrary to expectations, the proportion of species with sequence data was the lowest for species described post-Kimura (1979, 1983) and is highest for the earliest-described species (i.e. 1756–1859, see Table 3), perhaps supporting the view that the species described earliest were globally the most conspicuous, and thus most likely to be studied using later DNA sequencing methods. Alternatively, it is possible that changes in views close to publication of Kimura's neutralist theory of evolution (Kimura, 1979, 1983) influenced taxonomists towards accepting more morphological variation within species, assuming that it may not necessarily reflect differential adaptations. Hennig's (1966) development of cladistics theory with phylogenies based only on shared derived characters probably also influenced taxonomists, alongside arguments against over-splitting and poor-quality taxonomic works with limited sampling (Sangster & Luksenburg, 2015). The fewest CS were described during the period 1943–1980 after Mayr (1942) defined the biological species concept (Table 3). Our analyses identified a strong influence of the timing of species descriptions but assessing the role of these or other theories will require dedicated specific historical studies of the scientific process.

Additionally, historical patterns of species discovery and delineation may differ among taxonomic groups. For instance, polychaete taxonomy was greatly affected by three major 20th-century taxonomists who tended to lump earlier taxa together (Hutchings & Kupriyanova, 2018). This may explain the observed overabundance of CS in polychaetes, and there may be similarly idiosyncratic explanations for patterns in other taxa (e.g. Shin & Allmon, 2023).

(5) Some biological traits are associated with variations in CS abundance between classes

At the class level, the presence of hard skeletal components was associated with fewer CS. This agreed with our prediction that hard parts may be more reliable taxonomic characters for species description and can be measured and quantified in living and non-living specimens. Interpreting the effect of fertilisation mode requires more caution. Although the coefficient associated with the presence of both internal and external fertilisation was the highest in analyses correcting for phylogenetical relationships, only two of the three classes that show both fertilisation types have more CS than expected based on taxon size and sequence data, Polychaeta (phylum Annelida) and Ascidiacea (phylum Chordata). The third class with both fertilization types (Mollusca: Gastropoda) has a slight deficit in CS (see Fig. 4). Thus it is risky to generalise a result supported by only two classes. External fertilisation was associated with more CS, and internal fertilisers with fewer CS (particularly Arthropoda: Malacostraca) relative to expectations (albeit not significantly in the phylogenetically corrected analysis).

One explanation for the relative lack of CS in internal fertilisers is that fertilisation in these species often involves external genitalia. As with hard skeletal elements, genitalia are often used by taxonomists to distinguish species [e.g. isopods (Ribardiere et al., 2017); littorinid snails (Hohenlohe & Boulding, 2001)], and may be key in conspecific mate identification. For several CS in our data set, researchers used morphological differences in genitalia to distinguish CS or putative CS. However, the variable 'presence/absence of genitalia' was not significant, so this factor alone cannot account for the effect of fertilisation mode. Variations in modes of reproduction and larval type between CS of a species complex are known for various classes like ophiuroids (Weber, Stohr & Chenuil, 2014; Weber, Stöhr & Chenuil, 2019), asteroids (Knowlton, 1993; Hart, 1996; Hart, Byrne & Johnson, 2003; Naughton & O'Hara, 2009), gastropods (Ellingson & Krug, 2006), scleractinians (Schmidt-Roach et al., 2013) and zoanthids (Soong, Shiau & Chen, 1999), although these studies rarely document whether fertilisation is internal or external. Hydrozoans, the class with the most CS relative to expectations (Fig. 4), often have complex life cycles with both benthic and pelagic phases, as well as sexual and asexual reproduction. This may add a level of complexity to species delimitation in this group relative to those with simpler life histories, but detailed analysis is beyond the scope of the present study.

We also found potential support for the hypothesis that selection against heterospecific mating has triggered morphological differentiation among species with good vision, limiting the incidence of CS. More insight could be gained by genotyping or sequencing populations of cavernicolous or abyssal species that have lost the ability to form images to investigate whether CS are more frequent than in their relatives with image-forming eyes.

V. CONCLUSIONS

(1) We found support for the three categories of CS causes: (*i*) strong support for a role of taxonomic history (early species description) and morphological features (absence of a hard skeleton); (*ii*) indirect support for a role of recent speciation (latitudinal gradient and genus size trend); and (*iii*) weak support for a role of selection to avoid heterospecific mating (presence of image-forming eyes decreases CS probability).

(2) We found that it is likely that historical definitions of species entities are potentially biased by how researchers defined and detected species at the relevant times, arguing for the development and improvement of population genetics or population genomics in studies of biodiversity.

(3) Based on the present number of free-living metazoan species in WoRMS (187,603) and the 2.77% of species with nuclear and mitochondrial sequence data containing CS, we estimate that 4364 CS cases (5196, or 2.77% of the total number of species in WoRMS, minus the 832 cases that we identify here) are still undiscovered in free-living marine metazoans. Since only a few specimens were used for a high proportion of the species included in the NCBI database and only slowly evolving markers have been sequenced in numerous cases, this is likely to be an underestimate of the true number of CS complexes. In addition, we found indications that reports of CS may have begun to accelerate in recent years (Fig. 3). Similarly, when study effort increases, many known species complexes often reveal additional CS, as was the case in polychaetes (Nygren et al., 2018; Teixeira, 2022; Teixeira et al., 2022a,b, 2023).

(4) Currently undescribed CS may therefore be concentrated among species which were described before the first half of the nineteenth century and have wide distributions and no hard skeleton, particularly in polar zones.

(5) Although this study focuses on marine metazoans, we expect the historical, geographic, and biological factors identified as important could be applied to other taxa and biomes (De Jode *et al.*, 2019), although further research is necessary.
(6) Identifying the many missing CS would aid many areas in biology that rely on accurate species identification, such as assessment of ecosystem vulnerability or censuses of rare species.

(7) That CS are not a random sample of extant nominal species has two contrasting consequences: first, undiagnosed CS impact inferences from species data sets (e.g. presence, abundance, phylogeny) regarding ecological and evolutionary processes; and secondly, predictions of the presence of CS is theoretically possible, and could be used to focus future genetic studies on where CS are most likely to be discovered.

VI. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors declare that there are no conflicts of interest to disclose. We are grateful for help from T. Antonini, L. Barrau (literature reviews), C. Beaussi (library resources), J. Claude (APE package), A. Kroh (WoRMS), B. Tran (coding), and A. Baumel, A. Millon, J.-P. Féral, and J.-G. Harmelin (general advice). A. E. C. was funded by the DEVOTES (DEVelopment Of innovative Tools for understanding marine biodiversity and assessing good Environmental Status) project, funded by the European Union under the 7th Framework Programme, 'The Ocean of Tomorrow' Theme (grant agreement no. 308392), www.devotes-project.e.

VII. DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All codes and data files are available in a permanent public repository: https://osf.io/e4xm2/?view_only=0dd0a3055840 48a08cbdcff13b13d415.

VIII. REFERENCES

- References identified with an asterisk (*) are cited only within the online Supporting Information.
- ADAMS, M., RAADIK, T. A., BURRIDGE, C. P. & GEORGES, A. (2014). Global biodiversity assessment and hyper-cryptic species complexes: more than one species of elephant in the room? *Systematic Biology* 63, 518–533.
- BICKFORD, D., LOHMAN, D. J., SODHI, N. S., NG, P. K. L., MEIER, R., WINKER, K., INGRAM, K. K. & DAS, I. (2007). Cryptic species as a window on diversity and conservation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 22, 148–155.
- BOYLE, J. (2017). GeoRange: calculating geographic range from occurrence data. R package version 0.1.0. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=GeoRange. Accessed 1.3.2022
- BRASIER, M. J., HARLE, J., WIKLUND, H., JEFFREYS, R. M., LINSE, K., RUHL, H. A. & GLOVER, A. G. (2017). Distributional patterns of polychaetes across the West Antarctic based on DNA barcoding and particle tracking analyses. *Frontiers in Marine Science* 4, 356.
- BRUSCA, R. C., MOORE, W. & SHUSTER, S. M. (2016). *Invertebrates*, Third Edition. Sinauer Associates, Massachusetts.
- CARR, C. M., HARDY, S. M., BROWN, T. M., MACDONALD, T. A. & HEBERT, P. D. (2011). A tri-oceanic perspective: DNA barcoding reveals geographic structure and cryptic diversity in Canadian polychaetes. *PLoS One* **6**, e22232.
- CASTELIN, M., DE MAZANCOURT, V., MARQUET, G., ZIMMERMAN, G. & KEITH, P. (2017). Genetic and morphological evidence for cryptic species in *Macrobrachium australe* and resurrection of *M. ustulatum* (Crustacea, Palaemonidae). *European Journal* of *Taxonomy* 289, 1–27.
- CERCA, J., PURSCHKE, G. & STRUCK, T. H. (2018). Marine connectivity dynamics: clarifying cosmopolitan distributions of marine interstitial invertebrates and the meiofauna paradox. *Marine Biology* 165, 1–21.
- CHAN, K. O., HUTTER, C. R., WOOD, P. L. JR., SU, Y.-C. & BROWN, R. M. (2022). Gene flow increases phylogenetic structure and inflates cryptic species estimations:

a case study on widespread Philippine puddle frogs (Occidozyga laevis). Systematic Biology **71**, 40–57.

- CHENUIL, A., CAHILL, A. E., DÉLÉMONTEY, N., SALLIANT, D., DU LUC, E. & FANTON, H. (2019). Problems and questions posed by cryptic species. A framework to guide future studies. In *From Assessing to Conserving Biodiversity: Conceptual and Practical Challenges* (eds E. CASETTA, J. MARQUES DA SILVA and D. VECCHI), pp. 77–106. Springer International Publishing, Cham.
- CHENUIL, A., SAUCÈDE, T., HEMERY, L. G., ELÉAUME, M., FÉRAL, J.-P., AMÉZIANE, N., DAVID, B., LECOINTRE, G. & HAVERMANS, C. (2018). Understanding processes at the origin of species flocks with a focus on the marine Antarctic fauna. *Biological Reviews* 93, 481–504.
- CLIMAP (1981). Seasonal Reconstructions of the Earth's Surface at the Last Glacial Maximum in Map Series. Technical Report MC-36. Geological Society of America, Boulder.
- COLLINS, R. A. & CRUICKSHANK, R. H. (2014). Known knowns, known unknowns, unknown unknowns and unknown knowns in DNA barcoding: a comment on Dowton et al. *Systematic Biology* **63**, 1005–1009.
- COSTELLO, M. J., BOUCHET, P., BOXSHALL, G., FAUCHALD, K., GORDON, D., HOEKSEMA, B. W., POORE, G. C. B., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., STÖHR, S., WALTER, T. C., VANHOORNE, B., DECOCK, W. & APPELTANS, W. (2013). Global coordination and standardisation in marine biodiversity through the World Register of Marine Species (WoRMS) and related databases. *PLoS One* 8, e51629.
- DARWIN, C. (1859). On the Origin of Species by Means of Natural Selection, or, the Preservation of Favoured Races in the Struggle for Life. J. Murray, London.
- DE JODE, A., DAVID, R., HAGUENAUER, A., CAHILL, A. E., ERGA, Z., GUILLEMAIN, D., SARTORETTO, S., ROCHER, C., SELVA, M., LE GALL, L., FÉRAL, J.-P. & CHENUIL, A. (2019). From seascape ecology to population genomics and back. Spatial and ecological differentiation among cryptic species of the red algae *Lithophyllum stictiforme/L. cabiochiae*, main bioconstructors of coralligenous habitats. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 137, 104–113.
- DE LAMARCK, J. B. (1809). Philosophie zoologique. Dentu, Paris.
- EGEA, E., DAVID, B., CHONE, T., LAURIN, B., FERAL, J. P. & CHENUIL, A. (2016). Morphological and genetic analyses reveal a cryptic species complex in the echinoid *Echinocardium cordatum* and rule out a stabilizing selection explanation. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 94, 207–220.
- ELLINGSON, R. A. & KRUG, P. J. (2006). Evolution of poecilogony from planktotrophy: cryptic speciation, phylogeography, and larval development in the gastropod genus *Alderia. Evolution* **60**, 2293–2310.
- FAURBY, S., EISERHARDT, W. L. & SVENNING, J.-C. (2016). Strong effects of variation in taxonomic opinion on diversification analyses. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution* 7, 4–13.
- FISER, C., ROBINSON, C. T. & MALARD, F. (2018). Cryptic species as a window into the paradigm shift of the species concept. *Molecular Ecology* 27, 613–635.
- FREEMAN, B. G. & PENNELL, M. W. (2021). The latitudinal taxonomy gradient. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 36, 778–786.
- GASTON, K. J., BLACKBURN, T. M. & LAWTON, J. H. (1997). Interspecific abundance range size relationships: an appraisal of mechanisms. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 66, 579–601.
- HART, M. W. (1996). Evolutionary loss of larval feeding: development, form and function in a facultatively feeding larva, *Brisaster latifrons. Evolution* 50, 174–187.
- HART, M. W., BYRNE, M. & JOHNSON, S. L. (2003). Patiriella pseudoexigua (Asteroidea: Asterinidae): a cryptic species complex revealed by molecular and embryological analyses. Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom 83, 1109–1116.
- HENNIG (1966). *Phylogenetics Systematics* (tr. D. DAVIS and R. DANGERL) (1966). University of Illinois Press, Urbana.
- HOHENLOHE, P. A. & BOULDING, E. G. (2001). A molecular assay identifies morphological characters useful for distinguishing the sibling species *Littorina* scutulata and L. plena. Journal of Shellfish Research 20, 453–457.
- HOLT, R. D., LAWTON, J. H., GASTON, K. J. & BLACKBURN, T. M. (1997). On the relationship between range size and local abundance: Back to basics. *Oikos* 78, 183–190.
- HUBERT, N., MEYER, C. P., BRUGGEMANN, H. J., GUERIN, F., KOMENO, R. J. L., ESPIAU, B., CAUSSE, R., WILLIAMS, J. T. & PLANES, S. (2012). Cryptic diversity in indo-Pacific coral-reef fishes revealed by DNA-barcoding provides new support to the Centre-of-overlap hypothesis. *PLoS One* 7, e28987.
- HUTCHINGS, P. & KUPRIYANOVA, E. (2018). Cosmopolitan polychaetes-fact or fiction? Personal and historical perspectives. *Invertebrate Systematics* 32, 1–9.
- KIMURA, M. (1979). The neutral theory of molecular evolution. Scientific American 241, 98–129.
- KIMURA, M. (1983). The Neutral Theory of Molecular Evolution. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- KNOWLTON, N. (1993). Sibling species in the sea. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 24, 189–216.
- KNOWLTON, N. (2000). Molecular genetic analyses of species boundaries in the sea. Marine Genetics 144, 73–90.

- KUMAR, S., STECHER, G., SULESKI, M. & HEDGES, S. B. (2017). TimeTree: a resource for timelines, timetrees, and divergence times. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 34, 1812–1819.
- LEACHÉ, A. D., ZHU, T., RANNALA, B. & YANG, Z. (2019). The spectre of too many species. Systematic Biology 68, 168–181.
- LI, X. & WIENS, J. J. (2022). Estimating global biodiversity: the role of cryptic insect species. Systematic Biology 72, 391–403.
- MAYR, E. (1942). Systematics and the Origin of Species. Columbia University Press, New York.
- MAYR, E. (1963). Animal species and evolution. In *Animal Species and Evolution*. Harvard University Press. Cambridge.
- MCLEOD, A. I., XU, C. & MCLEOD, M. A. (2020). R Package 'bestglm'.
- MOURA, C. J., LESSIOS, H., CORTÉS, J., NIZINSKI, M. S., REED, J., SANTOS, R. S. & COLLINS, A. G. (2018). Hundreds of genetic barcodes of the species-rich hydroid superfamily Plumularioidea (Cnidaria, Medusozoa) provide a guide toward more reliable taxonomy. *Scientific Reports* 8, 17986.
- MUIR, P. R., OBURA, D. O., HOEKSEMA, B. W., SHEPPARD, C., PICHON, M. & RICHARDS, Z. T. (2022). Conclusions of low extinction risk for most species of reef-building corals are premature. *Nature Ecology & Evolution* 6, 357–358.
- NAUGHTON, K. M. & O'HARA, T. D. (2009). A new brooding species of the biscuit star *Tosia* (Echinodermata: Asteroidea: Goniasteridae), distinguished by molecular, morphological and larval characters. *Invertebrate Systematics* 23, 348–366.
- NYGREN, A. (2014). Cryptic polychaete diversity: a review. Zoologica Scripta 43, 172-183.
- NYGREN, A., PARAPAR, J., PONS, J., MEISSNER, K., BAKKEN, T., KONGSRUD, J. A., OUG, E., GAEVA, D., SIKORSKI, A. & JOHANSEN, R. A. (2018). A mega-cryptic species complex hidden among one of the most common annelids in the North East Atlantic. *PLoS One* **13**, e0198356.
- PANTE, E., PUILLANDRE, N., VIRICEL, A., ARNAUD-HAOND, S., AURELLE, D., CASTELIN, M., CHENUIL, A., DESTOMBE, C., FORCIOLI, D., VALERO, M., VIARD, F. & SAMADI, S. (2015). Species are hypotheses: avoid connectivity assessments based on pillars of sand. *Molecular Ecology* 24, 525–544.
- PARADIS, E. & CLAUDE, J. (2002). Analysis of comparative data using generalized estimating equations. *Journal of Theoretical Biology* 218, 175–185.
- PARADIS, E. & SCHLIEP, K. (2019). ape 5.0: an environment for modern phylogenetics and evolutionary analyses in R. *Bioinformatics* 35, 526–528.
- PONCE, P., DE LEÓN, G. & NADLER, S. A. (2010). What we don't recognize can hurt us: a plea for awareness about cryptic species. *Journal of Parasitology* 96, 453–464.
- PEREZ-PONCE DE LEON, G. & POULIN, R. (2016). Taxonomic distribution of cryptic diversity among metazoans: not so homogeneous after all. *Biology Letters* 12, 20160371.
- *PERRAULT, L., PARENT, É., BERNIER, J., BOBBÉE, B. & SLIVITZKY, M. (2000). Retrospective multivariate Bayesian change-point analysis: a simultaneous single change in the mean of several hydrological sequences. *Stochastic Environmental Research and Risk Assessment* 14, 243–261.
- PFENNINGER, M. & SCHWENK, K. (2007). Cryptic animal species are homogeneously distributed among taxa and biogeographical regions. BMC Evolutionary Biology 7, 1–6.
- POULIN, R. & PÉREZ-PONCE DE LEÓN, G. (2017). Global analysis reveals that cryptic diversity is linked with habitat but not mode of life. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 30, 641–649.
- PROVOOST & BOSCH (2017). robis: Ocean Biogeographic Information System (OBIS) Client. R package version 2.3.4. https://github.com/iobis/robis. Accessed 1.3.2022
- RIBARDIERE, A., DAGUIN-THIEBAUT, C., HOUBIN, C., COUDRET, J., BROUDIN, C., TIMSIT, O. & BROQUET, T. (2017). Geographically distinct patterns of reproductive isolation and hybridization in two sympatric species of the *Jaera albifrons* complex (marine isopods). *Ecology and Evolution* 7, 5352–5365.
- SANGSTER, G. & LUKSENBURG, J. A. (2015). Declining rates of species described per taxonomist: slowdown of progress or a side-effect of improved quality in taxonomy? *Systematic Biology* 64, 144–151.
- SCHLUTER, D. (2016). Speciation, ecological opportunity, and latitude. American Naturalist 187, 1–18.
- SCHMIDT-ROACH, S., LUNDGREN, P., MILLER, K. J., GERLACH, G., NOREEN, A. M. E. & ANDREAKIS, N. (2013). Assessing hidden species diversity in the coral *Pocillopora damicornis* from Eastern Australia. *Coral Reefs* 32, 161–172.
- SHEETS, E. A., WARNER, P. A. & PALUMBI, S. R. (2018). Accurate population genetic measurements require cryptic species identification in corals. *Coral Reefs* 37, 549–563.
- SHIN, C. P. & ALLMON, W. D. (2023). How we study cryptic species and their biological implications: a case study from marine shelled gastropods. *Ecology & Evolution* 13, e10360.
- SOONG, K.-Y., SHIAU, Y.-S. & CHEN, C.-P. (1999). Morphological and life history divergence of the zoanthid, *Sphenopus marsupialis* off the Taiwanese coast. *Zoological Studies* 38, 333–343.
- STRUCK, T. H., FEDER, J. L., BENDIKSBY, M., BIRKELAND, S., CERCA, J., GUSAROV, V. I., KISTENICH, S., LARSSON, K.-H., LIOW, L. H. & NOWAK, M. D.

(2018). Finding evolutionary processes hidden in cryptic species. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* **33**, 153–163.

- TEIXEIRA, M. A., BAKKEN, T., VIEIRA, P. E., LANGENECK, J., SAMPIERI, B. R., KASAPIDIS, P., RAVARA, A., NYGREN, A. & COSTA, F. O. (2022a). The curious and intricate case of the European *Hediste diversicolor* (Annelida, Nereididae) species complex, with description of two new species. *Systematics and Biodiversity* 20, 1–39.
- TEIXEIRA, M. A., VIEIRA, P. E., FENWICK, D., LANGENECK, J., PLEIJEL, F., SAMPIERI, B. R., HERNÁNDEZ, J. C., RAVARA, A., COSTA, F. O. & NYGREN, A. (2023). Revealing the diversity of the green *Eulalia* (Annelida, Phyllodocidae) species complex along the European coast, with description of three new species. *Organisms Diversity & Evolution* 23, 1–27.
- TEIXEIRA, M. A., VIEIRA, P. E., RAVARA, A., COSTA, F. O. & NYGREN, A. (2022b). From 13 to 22 in a second stroke: revisiting the European Eumida sanguinea (Phyllodocidae: Annelida) species complex. Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society 196, 169–197.
- TEIXEIRA, M.A.M.L. (2022). Phyllodocida (Annelida, Polychaeta) of the North East Atlantic as a Model for the Investigation of Cryptic Species. PhD thesis, University of Minho, Portugal.
- TRONTELJ, P. & FIŠER, C. (2009). Perspectives: cryptic species diversity should not be trivialised. Systematics and Biodiversity 7, 1–3.
- UTAMI, C. Y., SHOLIHAH, A., CONDAMINE, F. L., THÉBAUD, C. & HUBERT, N. (2022). Cryptic diversity impacts model selection and macroevolutionary inferences in diversification analyses. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 289, 20221335.
- WANG, X. & EMERSON, J. W. (2015). Bayesian change point analysis of linear models on graphs. arXiv preprint arXiv:1509.00817.
- WEBER, A. A.-T., STOHR, S. & CHENUIL, A. (2014). Genetic data, reproduction season and reproductive strategy data support the existence of biological species in *Ophioderna longicauda*. Comptes Rendus Biologies 337, 553-560.
- WEBER, A. A.-T., STÖHR, S. & CHENUIL, A. (2019). Species delimitation in the presence of strong incomplete lineage sorting and hybridization: lessons from *Ophioderma* (Ophiuroidea: Echinodermata). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution* 131, 138–148.

IX. SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of the article.

Data S1–S5. Data files and codes S1–S5 are provided in an online data repository at: https://osf.io/e4xm2/?view_only=0dd0a305584048a08cbdcff13b13d415

Appendix S1. Methodology and key words used for the literature search in *Web of Science*.

Appendix S2. Details of main variables and statistical analyses.

Fig. S1. Detection of change by Bayesian analysis of change point (*bcp* package) for the excess of cryptic species (CS) in 27 decades of species description.

Fig. S2. Temporal trends according to decade of species description.

Fig. S3. Bayesian change point analysis on mean distribution ranges (convex hull estimates) per decade of species description.

Fig. S4. Independent effects of distribution range and description year on the presence of cryptic species.

Table S1. Summary statistics per decade in which nominal species were described.

Table S2. Bayesian Information Criterion (BIC) values for all models with three variables.

(Received 3 January 2023; revised 13 November 2023; accepted 15 November 2023)